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longer apply to a children’s product are 
not considered to be material changes. 

(b) Product Design. For purposes of 
this subpart, the term ‘‘product de-
sign’’ includes all component parts, 
their composition, and their inter-
action and functionality when assem-
bled. To determine which children’s 
product safety rules apply to a chil-
dren’s product, a manufacturer should 
examine the product design for the 
children’s product as received or as-
sembled by the consumer. 

(c) Manufacturing Process. A material 
change in the manufacturing process is 
a change in how the children’s product 
is made that could affect the finished 
children’s product’s ability to comply 
with the applicable children’s product 
safety rules. For each change in the 
manufacturing process, a manufacturer 
should exercise due care to determine 
if compliance to an existing applicable 
children’s product safety rule could be 
affected, or if the change results in a 
newly applicable children’s product 
safety rule. 

(d) Sourcing of Component Parts. A 
material change in the sourcing of 
component parts results when the re-
placement of one component part of a 
children’s product with another compo-
nent part could affect compliance with 
the applicable children’s product safety 
rule. This includes, but is not limited 
to, changes in component part com-
position, component part supplier, or 
the use of a different component part 
from the same supplier who provided 
the initial component part. 

§ 1107.24 Undue influence. 
(a) Each manufacturer must estab-

lish procedures to safeguard against 
the exercise of undue influence by a 
manufacturer on a third party con-
formity assessment body. 

(b) The procedures required in para-
graph (a) of this section, at a min-
imum, must include: 

(1) Safeguards to prevent attempts by 
the manufacturer to exercise undue in-
fluence on a third party conformity as-
sessment body, including a written pol-
icy statement from company officials 
that the exercise of undue influence is 
not acceptable, and directing that 
every appropriate staff member receive 
training on avoiding undue influence, 

and sign a statement attesting to par-
ticipation in such training; 

(2) A requirement that upon sub-
stantive changes to the requirements 
in this section regarding avoiding 
undue influence, the appropriate staff 
must be retrained regarding those 
changed requirements. 

(3) A requirement to notify the CPSC 
immediately of any attempt by the 
manufacturer to hide or exert undue 
influence over test results; and 

(4) A requirement to inform employ-
ees that allegations of undue influence 
may be reported confidentially to the 
CPSC and a description of the manner 
in which such a report can be made. 

§ 1107.26 Recordkeeping. 
(a) A manufacturer of a children’s 

product subject to an applicable chil-
dren’s product safety rule must main-
tain the following records: 

(1) A copy of the Children’s Product 
Certificate for each product. The chil-
dren’s product covered by the certifi-
cate must be clearly identifiable and 
distinguishable from other products; 

(2) Records of each third party cer-
tification test. The manufacturer must 
have separate certification tests 
records for each manufacturing site; 

(3) Records of one of the following for 
periodic tests of a children’s product: 

(i) A periodic test plan and periodic 
test results; 

(ii) A production testing plan, pro-
duction test results, and periodic test 
results; or 

(iii) Testing results of tests con-
ducted by a testing laboratory accred-
ited to ISO/IEC 17025:2005(E) and peri-
odic test results. 

(4) [Reserved]; 
(5) Records of descriptions of all ma-

terial changes in product design, manu-
facturing process, and sourcing of com-
ponent parts, and the certification 
tests run and the test values; and 

(6) Records of the undue influence 
procedures, including training mate-
rials and training records of all em-
ployees trained on these procedures, in-
cluding attestations described at 
§ 1107.24(b)(1). 

(b) A manufacturer must maintain 
the records specified in paragraph (a) 
of this section for five years. The man-
ufacturer must make these records 
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